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Our Ref: AD/1/001318

14 December, 2007

Mr. Eddie Sullivan,

Secretary General PSMD,

Department of Finance,

Upper Merrion Street,

Dublin 2.

Re: Towards 2016: Third Reporting Phase of the Performance Verification Process 

Dear Eddie,

I refer to the letter of 28 May, 2007, from Mr. Gearoid O’Keeffe, Secretariat to the CSPVG.

I am pleased to enclose Third Progress Reports in respect of the Attorney General’s Office, Merrion Street, including the Law Reform Commission and the Chief State Solicitor’s Office covering the period March to December, 2007.  You will note that the format of the Progress Reports has changed to take account of advice furnished by the Secretariat to the CSPUG.  The new format is intended to facilitate a much more user-friendly approach to assessing progress achieved against commitments as set out in the Offices’ Revised Action Plans. 

In his letter of 28 May, Mr. O’Keeffe’s indicated that the Group would like to see evidence of the progress which has been made during this phase reported in the context of Performance Indicators that are specific and quantifiable, noting appropriate measures employed and targets set.  I also note that the Group would like to see statistical information provided relating to caseloads and how they are being dealt with.  In addition the Group noted the importance of including international benchmarks where possible to demonstrate how the organisation compares in an international context.  I am happy to inform you that these matters have been addressed in this covering letter and the Progress Reports. 

Over the current reporting period much progress has been achieved in implementing the commitments set out in the Offices’ Revised Action Plans under Towards 2016.  I believe that all staff across the organisations have demonstrated co-operation with flexibility and ongoing change especially in relation to the implementation of the many specific actions and initiatives set out in the Revised Action Plans.  The concerted efforts and dedication of personnel has led to further enhancement of management information and progress on the implementation of IT projects.  The progress achieved is offering further cost savings and efficiency advantages.  The new approaches to knowledge management and information sharing already in place continue to support the achievement of higher standards of professional excellence, while very significant progress with law reform, statute law revision and the electronic Irish Statute Book means that legislation is becoming more accessible. 
Notwithstanding the demands associated with the implementation of the specific actions and initiatives outlined in the Revised Action Plans, the quality of service continues to be enhanced through the adoption, promotion and monitoring of ambitious and challenging customer and client service standards. Indeed the Merrion Street Office proposes to undertake two comprehensive follow-up client surveys, one of the Advisory and Administration areas and the other of the Office of the Parliamentary Counsel, in January, 2008.  The survey findings will be benchmarked against the findings of the last survey of clients undertaken in late 2004 in the context of the development of our Client and Customer Charters.  Initial feedback suggests that client satisfaction ratings across a broad range of service delivery commitments is very satisfactory indeed.

In addition to our focused approach to the ongoing implementation of the Revised Action Plans both Offices have progressed other important projects and initiatives that are not included in the Plans.  The Offices’ IT Units have been heavily involved during the reporting period on the implementation of a project to provide Business Continuity Management Services to the Offices.  The delivery of these services in the future will ensure that the Offices will be in a position to continue to provide our core business services to clients in the event of a potential threat to the delivery of services.  

During the reporting period the Merrion Street Office made significant progress towards negotiating the transfer of fisheries prosecutions to the Director of Public Prosecutions.  It is expected that interim arrangements will be put in place very shortly so as to facilitate the transfer of responsibility for these matters in due course.
Over the past six-month period the Office as a whole has been engaged in a very comprehensive process to develop a new Statement of Strategy for the period 2008 – 2010 and a draft agreed by Partnership was submitted to the Attorney General on 13 December, 2007.  There has been very intensive cross-Office co-operation between legal and non-legal colleagues in the Merrion Street Office and the Chief State Solicitor’s Office to develop carefully selected high level Goals, the Objectives and Strategies to implement them and associated Performance Indicators to measure their achievement.
While industrial relations have always been positive in the organisations, the active participation of staff during this reporting phase on a multitude of project teams, committees, cross-departmental and cross-functional working groups has served to further promote a genuine sense of partnership and co-operation.  This has given rise not just to a reinforcement of stable industrial relations, but also high levels of flexibility and consequent cost savings for the organisations.  The new PMDS system including Upward Feedback has also been adopted and embraced for similar reasons.  Examples where this culture of flexibility is evidenced include the adoption of new technologies, co-operation with redeployment, participation in training and professional development as well as the organisations’ ability to successfully operate alternative (atypical) working and attendance patterns.  The ongoing willingness of staff to respond to urgent demands by working after hours and at weekends (often without recompense) is not just noteworthy, but also crucial if the needs of Government are to be met. 

International Benchmarking

The Office has commenced two projects to carry out comparisons with public law offices in other jurisdictions to demonstrate how the Office compares in an international context. One of the projects will compare the Advisory function in the Merrion Street Office and the legal function in the Chief State Solicitor’s Office with comparable legal Offices in other jurisdictions.  The Office is particularly interested in comparing how the workload, and performance and service delivery of other comparable legal Offices is measured and evaluated. The Director General has written to legal Offices in Sweden, Finland, Denmark, Scotland, Northern Ireland and the legal services of the Commission in Brussels. To initiate discussions with these Offices a questionnaire (see Appendix 1) has been sent to each Office to establish the similarities between the legal services being provided. To date positive feedback has been received from Northern Ireland and the Commission. We are awaiting responses from the other Offices before progressing the project further.

The other project will compare the Office of the Parliamentary Counsel to the Government (OPC) to a similar organisation in another jurisdiction.  The OPC has identified an organisation outside the State which appears to perform similar functions to the OPC. Following informal discussions the OPC has recently issued a formal request to that organisation to assist the OPC in carrying out a performance measurement comparison. It is hoped that this will lead to a formal comparison. 

It is envisaged that both projects will be completed by mid-2008 and progress in this regard will be reported upon in the context of the Offices’ Fourth Progress Reports under Towards 2016.
These Progress Reports have been prepared in consultation with the Offices’ Partnership Committees.  In the Merrion Street Office, the Management Advisory Committee and the Partnership Committee received regular reports from its Partnership Monitoring Sub-Group on progress achieved on the implementation of commitments set out in the Revised Action Plan under Towards 2016.  The Law Reform Commission also ensured consultation with its staff on the elements appropriate to the Commission.  In the CSSO, the Office Management Advisory Committee and Partnership Committee were consulted on progress achieved on the implementation of commitments set out in the CSSO’s Revised Action Plan under Towards 2016.  The Joint Merrion Street Office/CSSO Management Advisory Committee was also briefed on progress achieved in implementing both Offices’ Revised Action Plans.

On the basis of the real progress set out in the attached Progress Reports and following consultation with the Chief Parliamentary Counsel, the Chief State Solicitor and the full-time Law Reform Commissioner, I am satisfied that all staff throughout the Offices and the Commission justify the award to all persons at all levels of the appropriate performance related pay increases which are due on 1 March, 2008.  
I look forward to hearing from you in due course and please do not hesitate to contact me should you require any additional information or clarification. 

Yours sincerely,

________________

Finola Flanagan

Director General
Appendix 1

Process of International Benchmarking - Questionnaire
Please return this questionnaire to:-

Director General,

Office of the Attorney General,

Government Buildings,

Upper Merrion Street,

Dublin 2,

Ireland.

	Name of office:
	

	Address of office:
	

	Contact name
	

	Phone number and email address of office contact
	


1
Your Office profile

	(a) Does your Office provide legal advice to government and ministries?
	

	(b) Does your Office manage state litigation on behalf of government and ministries?
	

	(c) Does your Office manage commercial and transactional legal matters on behalf of government and ministries?
	

	(d) Does you Office deal with advices on international or European legal issues?
	

	(e) How many staff are employed in your Office in the following areas?

I. Providing advice to government

II. Litigation

III. Contracts and commercial transactions

IV. Non lawyers
	

	(f) What is the approximate budget for your Office?


	

	(g) What portion of your budget goes on salaries?
	

	(h) Are legal services dispersed across other government ministries or Offices or are all legal services provided centrally?
	

	(i) Does your Office arrange for Government work to be carried out under contract by lawyers in private practice and how do you evaluate that work?
	


2.
Benchmarking

	Question: Is your Office involved in benchmarking for comparative purposes with any other office that provides legal services to government in another jurisdiction?

	Answer:




3.
Performance Management

	(a) Question: Is performance management used as part of the management system in your Office? Have performance targets and goals been set for individuals, team groups and the Office?

	Answer: 



	(b) Question: What systems of measurement or evaluation are used in your Office for the targets that have been set?

	Answer:



	(c) Question: Are the set targets linked to the financial and non-financial resources of the Office?

	Answer:




	(d) Question: Does your Office use resource allocation budgeting?



	Answer:



	(e) Question: Does your Office carry out client satisfaction surveys, and if so, how are they evaluated?

	


	(f) Question: Any other observations which might be relevant to comparison?

	Answer:




